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AGENDA FOR 

GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
Monday, November 14, 2016 – 5:30 p.m. 

 
CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL: 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 

1. Approval of City Council Minutes Oct 24, 2016. 
2. Receive and File: a) Boards and Candidate Review Minutes Oct 10, 2016; b) Arts 

Commission Minutes Nov. 8, 2016; c) Parks Commission Minutes Sept. 7, 2016; 
d) Public Works Committee Minutes Sept. 12, 2016; d) Intergovernmental Affairs 
Committee Minutes Mon. Nov. 7, 2016; f) Budget Worksession III – Mon. Nov 7, 
2016. 

3. Liquor License Renewals: Hy-Iu-Hee-Hee, Netshed No. 9, Kelly’s Café and 
Espresso, Half Time Sports, and Wet Coast Brewing Co. 

4. Approval of Payroll for the month of October: Checks #7745 through #7754 and 
direct deposits in the amount of $395,763.07. 

5. Approval of Payment of Bills Nov. 14, 2016: Checks #82592 through #82722 in 
the amount of $1,985,811.12. 
 

PRESENTATIONS: 
“2015 Wastewater Treatment Plant Outstanding Performance Award” 
 
OLD BUSINESS: 

1. Public Hearing and First Reading of Ordinance - 2016 Comprehensive Plan 
Amendments and Smith Development Agreement 

2. Second Reading of Ordinance No. 1347 – Stormwater LID Integration and 
Landscaping Amendments 

3. Second Reading of Ordinance No. 1348 – 2017 Public Works Standards Update 
 

NEW BUSINESS:    
1. Public Hearing on Revenue Sources 
2. Resolution No. 1051 - 2016 Regular Property Tax Levy and Resolution No. 1052 

Excess Property Tax Levy  
3. Public Hearing and Resolution No. 1053 - Adopting the Six-Year Transportation 

Improvement Program (TIP) 2017-2022 
4. Public Hearing and First Reading of Ordinance – Hearing Examiner Authority and 

Appeals 
5. Public Works Shoreline Project Assistance – Professional Services Contract 
6. Pierce County Jail Contract 
7. Resolution No. 1054 – Chamber of Commerce Video “Coming Home” 

 
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
STAFF REPORT:  
 
COUNCIL REPORTS / COMMENTS: 

1. Planning / Building Committee: Mon. Nov. 7th – Councilmember Kadzik 
2. Public Works Committee: Mon. Nov 14th – Councilmember Ekberg 
3. Intergovernmental Affairs Committee: Mon. Nov 7th – Councilmember Payne. 

 
CITY ADMINISTRATOR REPORT: 
 
MAYOR’S COMMENTS: 
 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF OTHER MEETINGS: 

1. Civic Center Closed for Thanksgiving: Thursday and Friday, Nov. 24th and 25th 
2. Special City Council Meeting: Dec. 5th at 5:30 p.m. 
3. Boards and Candidate Review: Tue. Dec 6th at 4:00 p.m. 

 
ADJOURN TO WORKSTUDY SESSION:  Harbor Hill Drive Roadway Cross Section 
Discussion 
 
Americans with Disabilities (ADA) accommodations provided upon request. Those requiring special accommodations 
please contact the City Clerk at (253) 853-7613 at least 24 hours prior to the meeting.  
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MINTUES FOR 
GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
Monday, October 24, 2016 – 5:30 p.m. 

 
CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL: 
Mayor Guernsey, Councilmembers Malich, Ekberg, Perrow, Lovrovich, Payne, 
and Kadzik. Councilmember Arbenz was excused. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: 
 
PRESENTATIONS: Updates on Elder Abuse and High Priority Offender Units. 
Mark Lindquist, Pierce County Prosecutor, wasn’t present and so this was postponed. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 

1. Approval of City Council Minutes Oct 10, 2016   
2. Liquor License Action: a) Renewals:  Maritime Mart, Marketplace Grille, 

Albertson’s, Pioneer 76, Qdoba Mexican Grill, The Wine Studio of Gig Harbor, 

Bartell Drugs, Tobacco Harbor, and Greenhouse Restaurant;  b) 

Application: Gertie and the Giant Octopus Restaurant;   c) Special Occasion 

– St. Nicholas Catholic School: Club at the Boatyard  
3. Receive and File: a) Intergovernmental Affairs Committee Minutes Sep. 26, 

2016;  b) Council Worksession Minutes Oct. 6, 2016;  c) Council 

Worksession Minutes Oct. 10, 2016;  d) Budget Worksessions I & II, 

October 17th and 18th;  e) DRB Minutes Sep. 22, 2016; f) Financial 

Quarterly Report  

4. Resolution No. 1050 – Surplus Equipment – I.T.  

5. Second Reading of Ordinance No. 1344 – Pawn Shops  

6. Second Reading of Ordinance No. 1345 – Updates to Harbor Code  

7. 2016 City-Wide Traffic Counts – Professional Services Contract  

8. Appointment to Arts Commission  
9. Welcome Plaza/Lift Station 4B Development of the Operations and Controls 

-  Professional Services Contract  

10. Lift Station No. 17 – Property Purchase and Sale Agreement  
11. Approval of Payment of Bills Oct. 24, 2016: Checks #82471 through #82591 in the 

amount of $738,682.39. 
 
MOTION: Move to adopt the Consent Agenda as presented. 
  Malich / Ekberg - unanimously approved. 

 
OLD BUSINESS:  None scheduled.  
 
NEW BUSINESS:    

1. Public Hearing, First Reading and Adoption of Ordinance No. 1346 – Country 
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Squire Condos Annexation .  Senior Planner Lindsey Sehmel presented the 
background for this annexation of .66 acres located east of Soundview Drive and South 
of 62nd St. Ct. NW and four condominium units. She answered questions. 
 
The Mayor opened the public hearing at 5:35 p.m.   There were no comments and the 
public hearing closed.   
 
A suggestion was made to take a holistic look at the Soundview Drive area in regards to 
annexation. Ms. Sehmel explained that a detailed annexation analysis is being 
scheduled. 
 
MOTION: Move to adopt Ordinance No. 1346 approving the Country Squire 

Annexation subject to Boundary Review Board approval or letter 
determining review is exempt. 

  Malich / Payne - unanimously approved. 
 

2. Public Hearing on 2016 Comprehensive Plan Amendments and Smith 

Development Agreement  Senior Planner Lindsey Sehmel presented an overview 
and history of the three amendments: Smith Comprehensive Plan Land Use Map 
Amendment; the Mixed Use Land Use Map Amendment; and the Arts Commission Text 
Amendment.  She recommended that there be three separate public hearings on these 
amendments. 
 
The Mayor opened the public hearing on the Arts Commission Text Amendment at 5:53 
p.m.   There were no comments and the hearing closed. 
 
The Mayor opened the public hearing on the Mixed Use Land Use Map Amendment at 
5:54 p.m.   No one came forward to speak and the hearing closed. 
 
Mayor Guernsey then announced that due to the amount of people signed up to speak 
she would call the names in order. 
 
Councilmember Kadzik said we have received a tremendous amount of comments on 
this amendment, and commended people for taking the time to respond. The emails 
have been well thought out, respectful, and non-accusatory. He said he hopes the 
public comments follow the same example. 
 
Mayor Guernsey asked if the proponent of the project would like to say a few words. 
 
Walt Smith – 13916 99th St. KPN, Vaugh, 98394.  Mr. Smith provided a brief history of 
the property and what plans they have for the property.  He praised the efforts of the 
Planning Commission. 
 
Carl Halsen – agent for the applicant, presented additional information on the zoning for 
the property.  He explained that the covenants for the adjacent property, Horizon West 
specify the allowed uses for this property. He said the new HRT designation seems to 
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be a perfect fit; it helps the city with PSRC problem, staff supports it, the Planning 
Commission supports it, and the development agreement limits the zoning and requires 
DRB review. He said they have made a good compromise and urged Council’s support. 
 
The Mayor opened the public hearing on the Smith Land Use Map Amendment and 
Development Agreement at 6:02 p.m.    
 
Mark Christel – 6409 112th St. Ct. NW.  Mr. Christel said his main concern is that R-3 
doesn’t fit the neighborhood. His second concern is traffic, and his third is crime. With 
apartments there, he fully expects to be burglarized and said he is concerned for the 
two grandchildren he is raising. Mr. Smith did a great job on Horizon West and he 
wishes he would do the same with this property; it needs to be R-1. 
 
Lorraine Ralston – 6208 116th St. Ct. NW.  Ms. Ralston thanked the City Council for 
taking the time to listen to their concerns. She said she is opposed to the map 
amendment and development agreement. Primarily, the proposal for high density 
development isn’t compatible with surrounding neighborhoods. Need more 
consideration for how this will effect traffic and the local schools. She said she is 
sympathetic to Mr. Smith’s desire to sell his land, and urged Council to consider a 
compromise for a more acceptable land use designation such as medium density. She 
also urged examination of impacts on the traffic on 112th and surrounding roads leading 
to Hwy 16. 
 
Sarah Sexton – 10915 65th Ave NW.  Ms. Sexton voiced her trust in Council and said 
she is confident in how they will handle this. She asked them to consider that the 
designation for the Smith property harmonizes with the surrounding area. She said that 
residential high-transition can include single family but what is proposed does not. She 
asked that whatever is adopted does allow single family.  She added that public 
transportation doesn’t come to that side of Highway 16. 
 
Gloria Waxman – 11022 63rd Ave NW.  Ms. Waxman read a legislative update on a 
local problem of permitting growth without planning for sufficient infrastructure that 
results in the jurisdiction then coming to the state asking for help in dealing with the 
problems. She asked that the city prevent this from happening in Gig Harbor.  She 
referenced research by Lee Van Komen and Bob Himes. The re-designation lacks the 
appropriate infrastructure to support the high density development. In addition school 
availability is not taken into consideration in the recommendation for the change. She 
asked Council to find a compromise for Mr. Smith’s rights and the neighbors who will be 
affected.   
 
Michael Bradley – 10812 64th Ave. Ct. NW.  Mr. Bradley said he doesn’t approve of this 
proposal. 
 
Bob Himes – 6507 115th St. Ct. NW.  Mr. Himes thanked Council for the opportunity to 
voice his strong opposition to the Smith Land Use Map Amendment.  He asked Council 
to consider his emails and the petitions of opposition by 200 residents before accepting 
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the claim that the conditions of approval have been met. He shared three key points: 1) 
the proposed change is inconsistent to a prior council decision and incompatible with 
the surrounding area. It increases traffic congestion; 2) 8.07 acres adjacent to Horizon 
West would be downgraded to high-density residential transition. This contradicts the 
claim that the designation reduces impact on the single family residential neighborhood. 
3)  The claim that building 100 apartments close to the Burnham/Borgen/Sehmel/Hwy 
16 roundabouts improves traffic cannot be substantiated. He urged Council to consider 
a lower density land use designation.  
 
Ron Gronewald – 6413 115th Ct. St. NW   Mr. Gronewald said he shares the opinions of 
those who made prior comments opposing the amendment. His opposition is based on 
the fact that the proposed development would be dramatically out of character with the 
surrounding neighborhoods. He and his neighbors are agreeable to a lower density, 
owner-occupied development. 
 
Amy Janson – 11610 64th Ave. NW.  Ms. Janson implored council to vote against this 
proposal for apartments or “non-vested interest type living” and change it to single 
family residents.  She discussed the cost of homes in her neighborhood and said 
apartments would negatively affect the property values. She asked that Council listen to 
the compelling reasons to not allow the proposed changed: traffic, degraded home 
values, nonconformity with neighborhood, and crime due to the transient nature of 
apartments. She called the poll or research of civil servants absurd because we don’t 
have many apartments in Gig Harbor. She would like to make the gravel pit something 
beautiful, worthwhile, and beneficial to attract people to stay. 
 
Nan Koehnke - 11419 66th   Ave NW. Ms. Koehnke said this is a fine community; she 
sent letters, and just wanted to say that we are frustrated with the process. They feel 
ignored and dismissed. Their truly deep concerns have not been listened to and they 
appeal to you, our City Council to come out and visit us and see what it’s like out there 
and come to a good compromise we can all work with. 
 
Bob Koehnke – 11419 66th Ave NW. Mr. Koehnke said everything has been covered, 
and he and others fully support this and hope you act accordingly. 
 
Tom Bageant - 10810 63rd Ave NW.  Mr. Bageant pointed out that 112th Street is a very 
steep hill and treacherous in the winter. The only way to get to the area is through 
Henderson Bay Estates.  Putting that impact from an apartment complex makes no 
sense. 
 
Tama Hollar – 10919 64th Ave NW.  Ms. Holler introduced her son Austin. She said they 
bought the house because of the neighborhood and feel comfortable with her son 
walking down to play in the park. She doesn’t know how she will feel about that with a 
transient population next door. She said she worries about crime, property values, and 
the traffic. An apartment complex will make the problems worse.  She asked Council to 
please think of our children and why he bought here when making a decision. We don’t 
want more crime. 
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Stephen Hollar – 10919 64th Ave NW  Mr. Hollar said he likes single family dwellings 
and R-1 zoning. To bring in R-3 will drastically change the neighborhood. He too is 
concerned with the neighborhood becoming a thoroughfare. He is also concerned with 
property values, crime associated with transient population.  With owner investment you 
are vested and contribute positively to the community. R-3, high-occupancy, transient 
occupancy is not good. 
 
Cheryl Himes - 6507 115th St. Ct. NW.   Ms. Himes expressed her strong opposition to 
the Smith Comprehensive Land Map Amendment and associated development 
agreement. This is not in the public interest. She agreed with everything that has been 
said tonight and urged Council to reject the plan and consider a compromise such as 
lower density; condos. She is strongly opposed to apartments.  
 
Malia Van Komen 6208 110th St. Ct. NW.    Ms. Van Komen said she hopes Council will 
consider this; adding that she is opposed to this change for the reasons she listed in her 
e-mail. Conceded her time to husband Lee. 
 
Lee Van Komen – 6208 110th St. Ct. NW.  Mr. Van Komen voiced his strong opposition 
to the Smith Comprehensive Land Map Amendment and development agreement and 
asked Council to closely review the letter he sent. He emphasized two points: the 
appropriate designation for this land is residential low; and 2) there are other 
alternatives to this proposal.  Mr. Van Komen read from his letter to the Council and 
said there has to be a compromise that will work for both the land owner and the home 
owners. He shared four reasonable options: 1) Re-designate the entire area to 
Residential Low; 2) Keep the Residential Low area as it exists, but change the EC and 
C/B land to Residential Medium Transition limited to R-2 zoning; 3) Change entire area 
to Residential Medium with a limit of R-2 zoning limit; and 4) Allow the land use request 
to move forward with extra modifications: no apartments, allow single family housing, 
and conditionally permit three and four-plexes.  None of these modifications increase 
traffic, sewer, fire, police, or school needs and would be a great improvement. Mr. Smith 
would be allowed to move forward with the sale of his land now.  If none of these 
options are viable or agreeable, he asked Council to reject the amendment and leave 
the designation as is.  
 
Harold Waxman – 11022 63rd Ave NW. Mr. Waxman addressed how 112th is steep, and 
how the neighbors have to come through the other way when the streets are slick. He 
said a high density building will increase traffic on those streets where the kids play and 
they will park on the street if they can’t get into the complex. He asked if it would be 
possible to poll the audience to see who is against this, adding that there would be a lot 
of hands up against this idea. He said he is an apartment dweller who has graduated to 
a single family home.  He asked where utility trucks will be parking on that hill which will 
also impact traffic as has the development of Burnham. He said he understands that the 
property owner has a right to do something and we are just asking for a compromise. 
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Dave Kleinman – 11012 64th Ave NW.  Mr. Kleinman talked about what happened in 
University Place when apartments were built at the entrance of a residential 
neighborhood. Seven years later, the houses turned into rentals because of the crime 
that moved in.  He talked about concerns with emergency access at the roundabouts 
and how an additional 100 apartments with friends and kids with cars is a big concern. 
He said you should consider townhouses or condos; if apartments are built we will move 
out due to the chance that property values will plummet. If they stay, others may turn 
their houses into rentals and will not care about their property like we do. HOA makes 
sure we play by rules and that’s the type of place we want to live. Crime will increase 
due to type of people due to the type of people that live in apartments. He begged 
Council not to allow this. 
 
Kermit Heggerness – 11614 64th Ave NW. Mr. Heggerness said he wants to go on 
record that he opposes the R-3 designation for all the reasons you have heard the other 
neighbors say. It would be more consistent to be R-1.  
 
Laurel Johns Kingsbury – 9606 85th Ave NW.  Ms. Kingsbury made a point against 
crime in apartments.  Apartments can provide a positive way for people to be part of our 
community and perhaps move on to buying a home. So many people have grown up 
here and moved back with their families and often apartments provide that first step. 
Apartments do attract families and therefore will be a lot of kids.  She heard that the 
school district had no opposition, but Voyager Elementary as is Purdy Elementary is 
bursting at the seams. She has been to one school board meeting and asked that 
Council plan ahead of time rather than after the fact. 
 
Jared Auser – 10814 63rd Ave. NW.  Mr. Auser said he is disappointed that 
Councilmember Arbenz is absent as we had a meaningful dialogue on his opposition to 
this amendment. He said he attended the Planning Commission meetings and asked 
them the same as he is asking you, don’t abandon your common sense.  He said at the 
Planning Commission meeting, they shared that Chief Busey would anticipate a once 
call per month increase in crime in respect to the apartments; but that doesn’t address 
crime in the surrounding areas. He heard that this would improve traffic in the area, but 
this will increase traffic. He encouraged Council to use their common sense. This isn’t 
for the betterment of community. He agreed Mr. Smith has a right to profit from the land; 
and he thinks R-1 is appropriate and would supplement the others along Burnham 
Drive.   
 
Stephanie Hutchinson – 5311 Canterwood Drive.  Ms. Hutchinson said she and her 
neighbors in Canterwood, Trillium, Summerset, and Olympic Sunset West are all 
opposed to the R-3 Zoning designation although they are not as directly impacted as is 
Horizon West and the other neighbors there. 
 
There were no further public comments and the public hearing closed at 6:48 p.m. 
Mayor Guernsey asked staff to respond to comments on medium density. 
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Ms. Sehmel provided an explanation of what would be allowed in a residential medium 
designation. Residential Business-1 and Residential-2, which allows six units per acre 
and outright permits single family residences, duplexes, and conditionally allows tri-
plexes and four-plexes. R-1 only allows single family. 
 
Council Malich asked questions about the letter he received regarding a PSRC 
recommendation to slow growth in the harbor, population increases, and whether the 
Planning Commission discussed medium density. Ms. Sehmel responded. 
 
Councilmember Payne commented that it would be helpful to walk through the process 
for this. Ms. Sehmel explained the process and timeline for consideration of the 
ordinance. It’s a package of three amendments that must be acted upon before the end 
of the year. 
 
Councilmember Ekberg asked about density and Ms. Sehmel responded. 
 
Mayor Guernsey announced a brief break at 6:54 p.m.     Back in session at 7:04 p.m. 
 
Mayor Guernsey announced that Mr. Lindquist did arrive, but his presentation will be 
rescheduled. If you came to hear him, watch the city’s meeting calendar. 
 
Councilmember Ekberg addressed the comment that may have left the impression that 
council had already discussed this and have made a decision. He said he wanted to 
impress upon those who came tonight that he hasn’t talked to anyone and hasn’t made 
up his mind.  
 
Councilmember Perrow asked the City Attorney a question on whether government can 
dictate that houses on this site be owner occupied.  Ms. Summerfield responded that 
the decision would be left up to the homeowners.  He then asked if one parcel could be 
a business park that could operate 24 hours, 7 days a week and the results of the traffic 
studies. Ms. Sehmel and Ms. Kester responded. 
 
Councilmember Kadzik asked the reason for last year’s re-designation. Ms. Sehmel 
responded.  He then commented on several inaccuracies that came up during the public 
comment period: the State Representative chiding jurisdictions that ask for help with 
infrastructure, the comment about polling the other services on the adverse impacts, the 
comment about using common sense regarding traffic concerns, and the comment 
about Council having discussions. 
 
Councilmember Payne asked for clarification on Residential medium zoning of R-2; that 
would allow duplexes, and a conditional use permit for tri-plexes or four-plexes. Are 
there any other uses allowed?  Ms. Sehmel read a comprehensive list of what other 
uses could be allowed outright and conditionally.  Councilmember Payne then asked 
questions about the development agreement which Ms. Sehmel answered. He too 
responded to comments that came up during the public hearing with regards to traffic, 
transportation, infrastructure, and the desire to be fair to Mr. Smith’s rights to develop 
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within reason. He made a suggestion for an amended application for Residential 
Medium.  He shared concern with grade of 112th and the ability to handle the increased 
traffic. He noted that under Section 9B of the development agreement reads “with no 
Single Family detached housing.” He proposed that language be removed. 
 
Councilmember Malich said this is a good way to start. He said he would like to see 
some type of gradient zoning from top of hill down to Burnham Drive. He also said we 
should look at this entire side of the highway from the fire station to the houses at the 
end of Burnham Drive. 
 
Mayor Guernsey asked staff for clarification on zoning: R-1 is not more than 4 units per 
acre; R-2 is no more than 6 units per acre; and R-3 is 8 units. She asked if this is based 
upon 16 acres or 8 acres accounting for buffers. Ms. Sehmel responded that it’s based 
on the total gross acreage of 16.17 acres.  Medium density would not allow an 8 unit 
structure, but as a conditional approval there could be three or four-unit structures, or 
duplexes allowed outright. 
 
Councilmember Perrow said he is open to finding a better configuration of the site. He 
shared the problems of a business that operates 24 hours a day: there are odors, traffic, 
sounds, and lights.  
 
Ms. Sehmel explained that if we ask the applicant to consider a change to Residential 
Medium and a change in the development agreement, then the zoning would have to be 
changed from R-3 to R-2. 
 
Councilmember Payne asked for further clarification.  He then asked Mr. Smith and Mr. 
Halsen to consider this recommendation:  he would make a motion to propose 
Residential Medium as underlying land use; that the project site would be zoned R-2; 
and under Subsection 9, remove the language “with no single family detachment 
housing.” 
 
Walt Smith responded that there has been some misconceptions. He said it was never 
intended to build a hi-rise or hundreds of units.  He said that they are willing to support 
your motion.  
 
MOTION: Move to direct staff to amend the application to have the underlying land 

use as Residential Medium, the zoning of the project site to R-2, and 
under Section 9, Subsection B – Dwelling Units, remove the language that 
would restrict single family detached housing. 

  Payne / Kadzik –  
 
Councilmember asked questions on the process.  Staff was then asked to bring this 
back as another public hearing and first reading of an amended ordinance. 
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RESTATED  
MOTION: Move to direct staff to amend the application to have the underlying land 

use as Residential Medium, the zoning of the project site to R-2, and 
under Section 9, Subsection B – Dwelling Units, remove the language that 
would restrict single family detached housing. 

  Payne / Kadzik – roll call vote: 
 
Malich - aye; Ekberg – aye; Perrow – aye; Lovrovich – aye; Payne – aye; and Kadzik – 
aye. Motion carries. 
 

3. Public Hearing and First Reading of Ordinance – Stormwater LID Integration and 

Landscaping Amendments    Public Works Director Jeff Langhelm presented the 
background information for the need to adopt new regulations for the management of 
stormwater low impact development integration and landscaping amendments. 
 
Senior Planner Lindsey Sehmel discussed the impacts of Stormwater on the 
development code. Also included are trees, landscaping, and vegetation.  
 
The Mayor opened the public hearing at 7:46 p.m.   There were no comments and the 
public hearing closed.    
 
Councilmember Perrow said he was sorry to see xeriscapes removed, and said his is 
uncomfortable with citizens having to ask staff how they can use their property; the code 
should be clear. He asked about the requirement for a certified arborist. Ms. Sehmel 
and Ms. Kester responded. He then addressed city landscaping projects saying it is has 
the worst track-record of any developer. Councilmember Payne added recent 
comments made by a citizen in support of these comments. 
 
Mayor Guernsey said this will be addressed in the proposed budget because we 
understand this is a concern. There will be proposed changes to the medians as well.   
 
Councilmember Malich asked for clarification on buffer areas, building heights, and view 
retention. Ms. Kester responded. 
 
Mayor Guernsey asked additional questions on buffering and significant tree retention. 
 
Councilmember Perrow then asked about removal of dangerous trees. Councilmember 
Malich asked for the definition of an evergreen tree and what is allowed to be replanted. 
 
There were no amendments to the ordinance offered, and so this will return at the next 
meeting for second reading. 
 

4. Public Hearing and First Reading of Ordinance – 2017 Public Works Standards 

Update   Public Works Director Jeff Langhelm introduced this ordinance to adopt 
updated Public Works Standards to implement current city policies and construction and 
engineering practices.  He addressed Council questions and comments. 
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The Mayor opened the public hearing at 8:13 p.m.   There were no comments and the 
public hearing closed.   This will return for second reading at the next meeting. 

 
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
Lita Dawn Stanton – representing 3615 Harborview Drive.  Ms. Stanton read a prepared 
statement regarding the six sail canopy structure within Skansie Brothers Park. She 
said it’s not a good idea and asked Council to correct it.  The canopy itself will restrict 
views. When the permit application was formalized by staff and reviewed under 
DR150143 the permanent canopy was omitted; there’s no written reference to the 
canopy, no description, and no justification for a permanent structure of this size. Gig 
Harbor has one nationally listed historic site and the map she passed out shows the 
boundaries. The Certificate of Appropriateness process is designed specifically to 
protect and preserve the integrity of a listed property, yet HR1600 makes no mention of 
the canopy. The scale, colors, materials and subject matter of the proposed canopy is 
not compatible with the historic integrity of Skansie Brothers Park. She asked Council to 
have a dialogue about that tonight. 
 
Jim Franich  3702 Harborview Drive.  Mr. Franich said Lita Dawn did a good job of 
summing up his feelings of the appropriateness of that type of structure in a historic 
park.  He then addressed the installation of flashing lights at crosswalks in Gig Harbor 
North by saying was long overdue and goes a long way for pedestrian safety. He said 
that Councilmember Perrow’s comments ring true. The city doesn’t hold itself to same 
standards as the residents; the answer isn’t hiring additional staff but for existing staff to 
keep an eye on projects.  
 
STAFF REPORT:  

1. Grandview Forest Park.  Parks Projects Manager Katrina Knutson presented an 
update on the laminated root rot in the trees in the park. There are infected trees and 
Staff is working towards a strategy to address these using a four-phased approach.  
 
Councilmember Perrow stressed that we need a tree survey. Ms. Knutson responded 
that is included in the level 3 assessment. This was discussed further. 
 
Councilmember Malich disagreed with taking down trees if you think it’s going to fall or 
you think it’s going to die. He doesn’t want to see them taken down. He agreed with the 
survey.  Mayor Guernsey mentioned that in the last few years trees have fallen from 
neighboring properties. Ms. Knutson said that education will be part of the process. 
 

2. Ancich Waterfront Park Citizen Survey.  Parks Projects Manager Katrina Knutson 
presented the background for this survey to obtain input from city residents on interest 
in storage for human powered watercraft. Approximately 5000 were sent out; we 
received 222 responses, although some were duplicates. She recommended a 
workstudy session on the interior of the structure and potential users, then to hold a 
public hearing on the interior of the building. Council could then provide direction on the 
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interior and users prior to moving forward with the 90% design.  
 
Councilmember Kadzik said the information was valuable. Councilmember Malich 
asked if there was a way to track geological location of those who responded.  Mayor 
Guernsey asked when we propose the next steps and Ms. Knutson suggested it would 
be quickly.  Councilmember Payne requested a copy of the PowerPoint presentation. 
 
Ms. Knutson then reported on the results of the Design Review Board meeting of 
October 13th.  
 
COUNCIL REPORTS / COMMENTS: 
Boards and Candidate Review: Tue. Oct 18th.   Councilmember Lovrovich reported on 
the interview of applicants for the Arts Commission vacancy. All three had different 
qualifications. They have recommended a young lady with a background in urban 
studies and placement of art.  She explained that Arts Commission Chair Charlee 
Glock-Jackson, has asked that we entertain looking into reverting back to nine member 
board. Mayor Guernsey asked about the four openings in March, 2017.   
 
Councilmember Kadzik said he agreed with the issue brought forward by Lita Dawn 
Stanton. He said Brett Marlo DeSantis did a wonderful job, and the overall plan is 
wonderful, but he thought those enhancements would get some review by the DRB, the 
Arts Commission, or the Parks Commission. He said it doesn’t fits with the historical 
nature of the park, and suggested that the feature be put on hold as you can always add 
it later. He would like to see this go before some other board to rule.  
 
Mr. Langhelm said it could be reordered and installed by city staff.  He summarized that 
the Parks Commission saw the design with the sails. It went before the Arts 
Commission in two separate meetings with the sails shown, and it went before the DRB 
with those sails shown and received a certificate of appropriateness. He said he is 
indifferent but he needs to know soon. He clarified that this has gone through a 
significant process with the sails shown, but the sails were never called out for specific 
comment. 
 
Ms. Kester said she was at the Design Review Board when this was discussed and they 
spent significant time discussing the sails both on top of the building and on the 
sidewalk. Ultimately they recommended that it would be the city’s choice.  In her 
perspective, all the correct processes went through, but she agrees it is up to the city.   
 
Mr. Langhelm explained that the sails are removable, but the posts are fixed and could 
be used to string lights; removable posts are very expensive.  
 
Councilmember Lovrovich agreed with Lita Dawn and Councilmember Kadzik, saying 
she is not in favor of the sails down below.  
 
Councilmember Payne asked how soon we need to know, and said he too was 
ambivalent. The point that this is a historical site, and we made a decision to not impede 
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the site. This does impede the view. These were installed to address the concern of lack 
of shade and to compliment the sails on top of the building.  
 
Councilmember Kadzik said he would like to see renderings of how it would affect the 
view from the Skansie house before the materials are ordered.  
 
Mr. Langhelm shared slides of what was shown to the Parks Commission and Arts 
Commission at 30% and 60% design.  
 
Mayor Guernsey suggested asking Brett DeSantis to address this at the workstudy 
session on Nov. 7th. 
 
Councilmember Perrow said that he was at the DRB meeting where it was discussed as 
being temporary. He thought we should address the nature and of the historic context 
and this contemporary design.  Someone should be present to address both. Ms. Kester 
said those things were considered by the DRB; they are charged with issuance of the 
certificate of appropriateness. She said that either she or Ms. Sehmel would be present 
at the worksession.  
 
Councilmember Ekberg agreed we need to address this now rather than after it is 
constructed. Any more view blockage will not be greeted favorably.   
 
Councilmember Kadzik said he would like to be convinced that it is appropriate for this 
site rather than just assuming it is.  
 
Councilmember Payne said we are going to need to see an alternative for the elevated 
platform and how that might otherwise be shaded because the two go together. Ms. 
DeSantis will be asked to provide input. 
 
Mayor Guernsey said we would invite Ms. DeSantis to respond either before the 
worksession or at the worksession on November 7th. 
 
Charlee Glock Jackson – Chair Jackson explained that the Arts Commission did look at 
the design twice, but were not asked to discuss those specific sails. She didn’t realize 
these were a separate design element than those on the top of the building. They would 
have asked if they knew it was a separate element to look at it from an artistic and 
historic standpoint. 
 
CITY ADMINISTRATOR REPORT:   
  
Property Transfer – Pierce Transit. 
City Administrator Ron Williams reported that he spoke with the Pierce Transit 
Government Community Relations Officer about the meeting with the FISH Food 
representatives and our Planning/Building representatives and they think there is a way 
to development the property under current zoning.  They have been invited to meet with 
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our Planning and Building staff to learn more.  There is another that is interested in low-
income housing but it doesn’t appear they meet the zoning requirements. 
 
He then announced the capture of the suspect in both armed robberies over the past 
couple of months.  Great detective work by Detective Cabacugnan in cooperation with 
several other jurisdictions led to the arrest of the suspect in Puyallup.   
 
MAYOR’S COMMENTS: 
Mayor Guernsey thanked Council during her recent absence and Mayor Pro Tem Payne 
for covering. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF OTHER MEETINGS: 

1. Planning / Building Committee: Mon. Nov 7th at 4:30 p.m. 
2. Budget Worksession III – Mon. Nov 7th at 5:30 p.m. 
3. Public Works Committee: Mon. Nov 14th at 4:00 p.m. 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION:   
 
Council took a five minute break at 9:20 and then adjourned to Executive Session at 
9:25 p.m. for approximately ten minutes for the purpose of discussing property 
acquisition per RCW 42.30.110(1)(b).  No action anticipated. 
 
ADJOURN:  The meeting adjourned at 9:35 p.m. 
 
 
 
__________________________________ _______________________________ 
Jill Guernsey, Mayor    Molly Towslee, City Clerk 
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Minutes 

Boards and Commissions  

Candidate Review  
 

October 18, 2016   4:00 p.m.      Executive Conference Room 
 
 
 
 
Call to Order: 

Councilmember Lovrovich called the meeting to order at 4:05 pm.  

Councilmembers Lovrovich, Kadzik, and Malich, Shawna Wise, and Charlee Glock Jackson 
were in attendance.  

 

New Business: 

 

1. Interview Candidates for Arts Commission 
 
a. Chrissanda Walker – Ms. Walker shared a background of her work in Tacoma 

with an art mapping project.  She is a recent graduate of University of 
Washington and is passionate about connecting people with art.   
 

b. Pat Meres – Ms. Meres stated she has been an artist for 35 years and has been 
very involved in the Peninsula Art League and various other organizations.  She 
said she feels art is uplifting to everyone and there is room for all types of art in 
Gig Harbor.  
 

After the interviews, Councilmembers discussed the applicants with input from Arts 
Commission Chair, Charlee Glock Jackson.  They agreed that both candidates would be 
a great addition to the Arts Commission.  Councilmember Malich stated that although the 
third applicant, Lynn Stevenson, was not available for the interview, he felt she would be 
a great fit for the Commission.  

 

Ms. Jackson shared her desire of expanding the Arts Commission to 9 members.  
Shawna Wise explained that this would have to be brought to full council to change the 
ordinance and also mentioned that there are 4 positions expiring in March 2017 and there 
may be vacancies.  

 

Councilmember Lovrovich said she would discuss increasing the members to 9 during her 
report to Council. 

 

The following recommendation was made:  
 
Recommend the appointment of Chrissanda Walker 

Kadzik / Lovrovich - Malich nay  
 

    
Meeting adjourned at 4:40 pm 
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MINUTES  
GIG HARBOR ARTS COMMISSION 

Tuesday, November 8, 2016 – 10:00 a.m.  
Executive Conference Room 

                                             
 
CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL:  
Chair Charlee Glock-Jackson, Commissioners Leonard Hill, Elijah Bossenbroek, 
Chrissanda Walker, Laura Birrell, and Molly Towslee. Members Mary Manning and 
Julianne Verboort were absent.  Public Works Director Jeff Langhelm joined the 
meeting at 10:09. 
 
Guest: Lita Dawn Stanton 
 
Chair Glock Jackson welcomed the newest member and asked her to share her 
background.  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:    Approval of September 13, 2016 GHAC Minutes.  
     Hill /Birrell – unanimously approved. 
 
PRESENTATIONS:  These were postponed until a later date. 

1. Arts Connect Program – Exhibit of Work – Kit Evans 
2. Utility Box Vinyl Wrap Project in Tacoma - Amy McBride 

 
Chair Jackson asked to amend the agenda to move New Business No. 4 up to facilitate 
Ms. Stanton. The members concurred. 
 
”Sails” and permanent flagpoles at Skansie Park. Lita Dawn Stanton talked about 
historic preservation. She said there are very few sites designated in the city. Both 
Ancich and Skansie are on the historic registry. She asked that the Arts Commission, 
when placing art, to consider valuing and honoring, reinforcing, and maintaining the 
historic piece of these parks. She asked that any art added to the park be looked at the 
through the lens of historic preservation. She said the same would go for the Ancich 
Waterfront Park or any placement in the Millville Neighborhood. Last night, Council 
reviewed placement of a canopy of sails which she is opposed.  She said she wishes it 
could have come to you in that context to review in that capacity.  
 
Public Works Director Jeff Langhelm answered questions about the decision to let the 
sails remain, but redesign the poles to be able to remove them in off-season. 
 
Commissioners thanked her for sharing this important information and asked questions 
about the historic district and how to address this in the future. There is a fine line 
between architectural design and art. The Arts Commission is welcome to forward 
comments and recommendations during the process. 
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Mr. Langhelm said the Design Review Board has one more meeting coming up on this 
subject. He provided a better description of the posts, sails, and plans to string lights 
when the sails are removed to allow Council to determine whether or not to remove the 
poles off season. The discussion moved to the font and size of lettering on the building. 
Mr. Langhelm to provide the specifications. 
  
OLD BUSINESS:  

1. Update on Placement of Public Art.  Public Works Director Jeff Langhelm said he 
would share the information on the vendor for utility box wraps for consideration at 
Skansie Brothers Park. He then talked about the 2017-18 Budget pages 8-11 Capital 
Projects. We are looking for input fairly soon for the Harbor Hill Drive concrete wall for 
artistic images.  18’ tall and 50-80 feet long. Small sections or one long image. Panels 
lock together. Customize the forms with the chosen design. No fine detail due to the 
medium. Design concepts needed by the January meeting to present an image that the 
GHAC wants represented on the wall.  
 
Chair Jackson asked if there is any historic or cultural significance of the sight. Mr. 
Langhelm explained that it’s adjacent to and previously owned by the Sportsman’s Club. 
It may have been the sight of the Shaw Rooster Races, and may have been owned at 
one time by Ulysses S. Grant. The group discussed the need to check with Lita Dawn 
Stanton and the History Museum for any historical information. 
 
50th Street Improvement Project.  Next to KLM Park; improvements include roadway, 
curb, gutter, and sidewalk. There will be a culvert under the roadway. You can 
recommend art in the sidewalk or the safety railings adjacent to the culvert. $5,000 
 
Kimball Drive Overlay project is almost completed. No longer a consideration for art at 
this time.  
 
Mr. Langhelm gave an update on the North Harborview Drive Sidewalk and Roadway 
improvement project. There will be a railing along Donkey Creek Park that may be a 
possible placement for art. Attached can happen later, but modifications to railing itself: 
material and image recommendations must be to them by January. Must be ADA 
compliant. Molly will get ADA requirements to share with the commission. 
 
Ancich Waterfront Park.  Chair Jackson gave a report on her meeting with Katrina 
Knutson, Parks Project Manager. They need input by January. There is an opportunity 
to brainstorm to come up with railing on the viewing platform that fits in with the historic 
district as well as placement of art. Opportunities for art placement are in the middle of 
the plaza, the viewing platform, the southern wall, and interpretive signage. The 
commissioners discussed benches, or something imbedded into the floorings. Budget: 
$15,000. 
 
Before he left for another meeting, Mr. Langhelm shared that Council has authorized 
$10,000 a year to capital art fund and continue art included in city capital projects. The 
grant project was not included in the budget. 
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There are four design tasks needed by the January meeting: 
50th Street Improvement, Harbor Hill Drive Extension, Ancich Waterfront Park, and the 
Harborview Drive Sidewalk. 
 
There was further discussion on opportunities for art placement at Ancich Waterfront 
Park, and the other projects. There will be a need to meet at least once more before 
January. 
 

2. Art / Art Classes in the Women’s Correction Facility - Update. Feeder and offer 
suggestions as the need arises. 
 

3. Inventory and Digitizing of Public Art – Update.  Elijah Bossenbroek said they 
have made updates and will continue with the project. 

 
4. Artist Trust Public Art Workshop.  Charlee and Leonard are making contact with 

the representatives about collaboration on a workshop sometime next year. Will 
keep on Workshops as old business. 

 
5. S.T.E.A.M. - Update.  No news. Laura Birrell will invite the School District 

Superintendent to come in January.  
 

6. StQry – no new clients at this time. 
 

7. Upcoming Workshops: 
a. Using Social Media as a Marketing Tool. Karen Scott to work with 

GHAC for something in the spring. 
b. How to Respond to a Request for Proposals – Artists Trust. 

 
NEW BUSINESS: 

1. Sculpture Garden. Leonard Hill reported on a sculpture garden he visited in 
Bellingham. The benches are soft and rounded for safety measure. Most of the 
artist are local.  He will send photos. Laura Birrell talked about a local forest park 
that would be nice for this use. She then shared about a sculpture park in 
Scotland.  

 
2. Exhibit of city-owned art.  Chair Jackson said she would like to keep this on to 

consider in the future. 
 

 
3. “Sails” and permanent flagpoles at Skansie Park.  This was discussed under 

public comment. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT:  
 
COMMISSIONER’S COMMENTS / REPORTS:  
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“Jury duty” report (Commissioners jurying PAL art shows)  Chair Jackson asked if 
anyone acted as jurors.  Elijah Bossenbroek and Leonard Hill both juried and gave a 
report to the group. 
 
Leonard Hill has started taking photos wherever he goes to share ideas. May develop 
an archive of photos for future ideas. 
 
Chair Jackson reminded the group of additional pedestal art around town. Need to 
check whether to do another call for artists. Also need to keep in mind the option to 
purchase the Commissioners’’ Choice Award at the PAL show. 
 
The group discussed possible days to hold a worksession to brainstorm ideas for the 
capital art projects.  
 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF OTHER MEETINGS: 
GHAC Work study Session:  Tuesday, November 16th at 2:00 p.m. 
GHAC Regular Meeting: Tuesday, Jan.10th at 10:00 a.m. 
 
ADJOURN:  Meeting adjourned at 12:05 p.m. 
  Jackson / Birrell - unanimously approved. 
 
 
 
             
     Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
              
     Molly Towslee, City Clerk 
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MINUTES 
GIG HARBOR PARKS COMMISSION 

Wednesday, September 7, 2016 – 5:30 p.m. 
Community Rooms A/B 

                                            
 

 

CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL: 

Parks Commissioner - John Skansi: Present 
Parks Commissioner - Sara McDaniel: Absent (excused) 
Parks Commissioner - Nicole Hicks: Present 
Parks Commissioner - Gregg Vermillion: Absent (excused) 
Parks Commissioner - Rick Offner: Present 
Parks Commissioner - Robyn Denson: Present 
Parks Commissioner - Ben Coronado: Present 
Staff - Greg Foote: Present 
Staff - Katrina Knutson: Present 
Staff - Terri Reed: Present 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 

Approval of August 3, 2016 Parks Commission Meeting Minutes 
 
MOTION: Move to approve the August 3, 2016 Parks Commission Minutes. 
 
Skansi / Denson – Motion passed unanimously 
 

PUBLIC HEARING: 
 

1. Gig Harbor North Park Naming – John Chadwell presented a letter from Olympic 
Property Group regarding the history of the property and provided three park name 
ideas; 1) Harbor Trails Park, 2) Olympus Gate Park, and 3) Village Place Park.  
Commissioner Hicks provided information that she had reached out to the Fay family 
again after recent public comment to name the park as a memorial to Jamie Fay.  The 
family responded that they would consider either 'Jamie Fay Memorial Park' or 'Jamie's 
Park'. Other names discussed by the Commission were Shaw Park and Ulysses S. 
Grant Park.  Commissioner Denson suggesting combining the Fay name with Harbor 
Trails Park. 

 
OLD BUSINESS: 
 

1. Gig Harbor North Park Naming - Parks Commission Recommendation 
 

MOTION: Move to name the Gig Harbor North Park one of the following names:  1) 
Jamie Fay Harbor Trails Park, 2) Jamie Fay Memorial Park, or 3) Harbor Trails Park and 
include historical information on signage. 
 
Denson / Offner – Motion passed unanimously. 
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2. Field Reservations Pilot Program Review - Katrina Knutson provided a review of the 
pilot program for ball field reservations at Crescent Creek Park.   She distributed some 
sample reservation policies from several other jurisdictions for the Commission to review 
and provide comments on at the October meeting.  The need for better software 
capabilities or increased staff with more park reservations was emphasized with the 
possibility of reservation or user fees should also be taken into consideration.  Ms. 
Knutson will provide a list of potential park areas that could be reserved in the future. 

 
NEW BUSINESS: 

  
 

PARK UPDATES: 

Katrina Knutson gave an update on the Austin Estuary Honor Salmon proposal and gave 
an Ancich Park update. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT: 

None 

ADJOURN: 

Meeting adjourned at 6:44 p.m. 

Offner / Denson – Motion passed unanimously. 
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MINUTES 
CITY OF GIG HARBOR  

PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE 
Monday, September 12, 2016 – 4:00 p.m. 

Public Works Conference Room 
                                            

 

CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 

Approval of August 8, 2016 Minutes 

OLD BUSINESS:  

NEW BUSINESS:  
 

1. Wollochet Signage – Paul Alvestad.  
Jim Castino spoke on behalf of the Gig Harbor Rotary and Paul Alvestad about a proposal for 
City support to purchase and install a welcome sign with landscaping at the westbound exit of 
SR16/Wollochet Interchange.  Mr. Castino stated that Rotary’s proposal was initially 
submitted to the Mayor and City Administrator with a recommendation to present to the 
Public Works Committee as the next steps. Mr. Castino spoke of what spurred the Rotary to 
want to permanent improvement of this area was the preparation for the 2015 U.S. Open at 
Chambers Bay. Rotary adopted the westbound Wollochet off-ramp from Wollochet Drive to 
Wilco. He said that further discussions with Rotary and WSDOT resulted in WSDOT being 
receptive to signage, maintenance, and landscaping, but they would need to discuss further 
with higher officials in Olympia, but would want the City to buy the sign, design the 
landscaping and most likely handle the maintenance. Design, lighting, and other elements 
were presented and discussed. Mr. Castino said that their volunteer efforts would provide a 
financial commitment toward all or a portion of a welcome sign containing a Rotary logo, litter 
pickup before and after sign installation, and provide support and coordination with WSDOT.  
Mr. Castino said that he was not in the position to know the specifics of a monetary pledge 
but was certain that Rotary would contribute to the sign and provide some maintenance and 
brush cutting.  
 
Mr. Castino discussed the installation of three lighted flag poles representing the City’s logo 
with the sails. Power needs were discussed.  Public Works Director Jeff Langhelm said that 
he would need to touch base with Peninsula Light.   
 
The Public Works Committee liked the concept and thanked Mr. Castino for his presenting 
Rotary’s proposal and said that they will consider it in the upcoming budget discussions. Cost 
concerns were expressed that included ongoing maintenance and City staff hours. 
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2. Proposed Updates to Municipal Code Related to PW Standards, Stormwater Manual, Trees, 

Landscaping, and Screening – PW Staff.  
Senior Planner Lindsey Sehmel stated that the City is required under the National Pollutant 
Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) to update the municipal code and standards to 
establish low-impact development (LID) of stormwater systems as the preferred method of 
site development. The City’s NPDES Permit requires adoption of LID techniques and Best 
Management Practices (BMPs) as the City’s standard in order to minimize impervious 
surfaces, reduce loss of native vegetation, and protect land and water resources December 
31, 2016. She stated this would require amending definitions relating to site coverage and 
permeable and impervious surfaces, change terms in sections of the Gig Harbor Municipal 
Code (GHMC) to align with the new definitions, adopt a new Stormwater Management and 
Site Development Manual and update the 2014 Public Works Standards. Mr. Sehmel said 
that many jurisdictions have implemented these changes already.   
 
Mr. Langhelm briefly went over some of the code revisions that would amend chapters 12.06, 
12.09, 12.16, 13.29 of the GHMC. He discussed repealing chapter 13 for septic storage tanks 
as well as 13.08, 13.12, and 13.24 because this information is already included in the Public 
Works Standards and he does not want to duplicate information.  He briefly discussed the 
updates to the storm manual and the requirement for a soils analysis to determine if the soils 
are feasible to comply with the new LID standards. Mr. Langhelm and Ms. Sehmel discussed 
incentives that included trees and landscape amendments which work well with LID 
standards. 
 
The proposed new street tree standards were discussed. Mr. Langhelm stated that one of the 
biggest changes is the requirement for structural soil which will allow vegetation to grow in a 
healthy way. The City’s consultant Bradley Design Group, Kathleen Reader provided 
background on how structural soil works allowing the roots to grow while providing support for 
the sidewalk. She also discussed planting the correct trees in spaces that can expand in 
suitable soil. Ms. Reader said that the proposed tree list is dynamic and any tree can be a 
bad tree if planted incorrectly.  She emphasized the importance of making sure that trees find 
nourishment so they don’t become a problem. Mr. Langhelm said he would like to scrap the 
current street tree list in the Public Works Standards and use the new proposed list.  
 
The Public Works Committee was briefed on the amendments, the project timeline, and the 
process to move forward to the full council for adoption by the required deadline.  
 

3. Parks Commission 2017-18 Recommended Work Plan – Katrina Knutson.  
Parks Project Administrator Katrina Knutson stated that she had one clarification and one 
addition to the Parks Commission 2017-18 Recommended Work Plan. Initially the Wilkinson 
Farm Barn had been omitted from the list but it has since been added back on the list. She 
stated that Heritage Barn grants become available every odd year and she felt the City would 
be in good position to apply in 2017.  Mr. Langhelm stated that we need to finalize the 
visioning of the park itself in order to go through the appropriate process. Ms. Knutson and 
the Public Works Committee discussed the re-prioritizing the Work Plan as follows: 

• Move the Harbor Hill Master Plan from #2 to #1. 

• Move Crescent Creek Park Visioning and Master Plan from #1 to #2 
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• Move the City Play Structure Master Plan from #4 to #3 

• Add the Wilkinson Farm Park/Barn as #4 

• Move the Ferry Landing Park Trail Feasibility Study from #3 to #5. 

• Move the Old Burnham Properties Visioning from #5 to #6.   
 

She also discussed the UGA expansion next to Crescent Creek Park would be forthcoming 
before the master plan is finalized.  Ms. Knutson said her next steps are to make a 
presentation to County Council as part of the City’s Comprehensive Plan Amendment 
application. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
COUNCIL COMMENT:  
 

Councilmember Malich said that frequently there are shopping carts left around the bus stop 
at the top of Soundview near Fred Meyer and would like to resolve this problem and 
suggested a policy be initiated if Fred Meyer doesn’t resolve the problem. He asked if it is 
Fred Meyer’s responsibility. Councilmember Ekberg said that the best approach would be to 
contact Fred Meyer and Bartells as the carts are expensive and it was in their best interest to 
pick them up. Mr. Langhelm believed that the best action is to initiate contact with Fred 
Meyers. Councilmember Malich said that he was fine with that as long as they do something 
about it.   
 
Councilmember Malich discussed the Leland Cypress trees planted on the private property 
next to the Ferry Landing which is blocking a homeowner’s view.  He asked what could be 
done to give this homeowner who planted the trees the privacy he desires without the public 
losing the great view.  Councilmember Malich felt strongly that this needs to be addressed. 
Mr. Langhelm said that he and Greg Foote will need to verify if the trees are on private 
property.  
  
Councilmember Ekberg asked about the recently installed bench on Stinson alongside the 
roadway at the Saylor View development.  He asked if the bench was approved to be placed 
on the right-of-way on an angle and if so, wouldn’t we require it to be leveled before installing.  
Mr. Langhelm said he would check on this.  
 

ANNOUNCEMENT OF UPCOMING MEETING:  October 10, 2016 
 
ADJOURN:  Meeting adjourned at 5:20 p.m. 
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MINUTES 
Intergovernmental Affairs Committee 

November 7, 2016 – 5:00pm – 5:30pm 
Executive Conference Room 

 
 
 

Call to Order   
Councilmember Payne, Councilmember Perrow, Mayor Guernsey, Ron Williams, and 
Shawna Wise. Briahna Murray, and Dale Learn via teleconference. 
 
Ron Williams explained that the City received the lobbyist contract renewals from 
Gordon Thomas Honeywell and felt that review of the contracts was something the 
Committee should do on an annual basis. 
 
Briahna Murray referred to the memo from Dale Learn that outlined successes at the State and Federal 

levels and stated they would like to continue these successes together.    She mentioned that Meg 
Van Schoorl was recently hired by Gordon Thomas Honeywell to assist in taking advantage of Federal 
and State grant opportunities. Ms. Murray confirmed this service is not an add-on to the contract, but is 
included.      
 
Briahna Murray and Dale Learn adjourned from the teleconference to allow for the Committee to further 
discuss the contract renewals. 
 

Councilmember Arbenz joined the meeting at 5:13 p.m. 
 
The Committee discussed the contracts. Councilmember Payne said the successes have been great, 
$4.5M in funding from 2009-2012.  Councilmember Perrow said there is a lot of background and support 
that comes from having the lobbyists.  
 
Councilmember Payne said he doesn’t think the Committee has leveraged the Federal connection as 
much as in the past, such as sending a few Councilmembers back east to meet the congressional team, 
and the access to Senators Murray and Cantwell is significant.   
 
Councilmember Arbenz said he feels the contracts are a necessary line item and would be reluctant to 
change the relationship with Gordon Thomas Honeywell.  Councilmember Perrow suggested the contracts 
be reviewed annually and Councilmember Payne agreed that September of each year would be 
appropriate for review.   
 
Councilmember Payne said that a conversation with Dale Learn as to what and when it would be most 
effective for face time with Federal Legislators.  Mayor Guernsey agreed and would like it as an agenda 
item for the next IGA meeting.  
 
The Committee agreed to have Meg Van Schoorl come to the January IGA meeting to introduce herself.  

Meeting adjourned at 5:25 p.m. 
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MINUTES - GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL  

BUDGET WORKSESSION III 
Monday, November 7, 2016 at 5:30 p.m.  

Community Rooms A & B 
 

 
Call to Order / Roll Call: 
Mayor Guernsey and Councilmembers Malich, Arbenz, Ekberg, Perrow, Lovrovich, 
Payne, and Kadzik. 
 
Staff:  Ron Williams, David Rodenbach, Stacy Colberg, Chief Kelly Busey, Darrel 
Winans, Greg Foote, Steve Misiurak, Jennifer Kester, Paul Rice, Jeff Langhelm, Karen 
Scott, Mary Ann McCool, Kay Johnson, Lindsey Sehmel, Shawna Wise, and Molly 
Towslee. 
 
Guests:  Brett Marlo Desantis and David Fisher, Welcome Plaza Design Team, and 
Design Review Board Chair, Rick Gagliano.  Mayor Guernsey introduced Bill 
Weyerhaeuser, Co-chair for the Multi-Care / CHI Behavioral Health Facility present to 
speak to the request for financial participation.  
 
Pledge of Allegiance: 
 
Introduction: 
 
Mayor Guernsey presented a brief background on the public process for the Welcome 
Plaza Design. 
  

1. Welcome Plaza Design         Brett Marlo Desantis presented information 
on the design of the Welcome Plaza and the canopy. 
 
Councilmembers asked questions regarding the size of the poles, and voiced concern 
over the historic nature of the site, and permanency of the installation of the feature. 
 
Rick Gagliano explained that the Design Review process was based on removable 
poles. When Public Works came back and said the poles needed to be permanent, they 
moved on. Jennifer Kester provided further clarification.  
 
Council asked questions regarding the ability to have removable poles and discussed 
the ability to see what impact the poles would have on view and then make the decision 
on whether or not the leave them up or remove them.  There was a question on the 
appropriateness of this feature, and also a suggestion that they could be used at a 
different location if determined they should be removed.  Staff was asked to bring back 
options before the next meeting. 
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2. Budget Worksession III.  City Administrator Ron Williams overview of updates to 
the General Fund Preliminary Draft Budget and efforts to answer questions that have 
been posed over the past few weeks. He asked for council input. 
 
Councilmember Payne asked if the revenues are enough to cover the increased FTEs 
over the next few biennium budgets. David Rodenbach responded about where the 
revenues are coming from and Jennifer Kester addressed the potential growth capacity. 
 
Councilmember Perrow asked Mr. Rodenbach about the trends he reported to the 
Finance and Safety Committee in June. 
 
Councilmember Malich asked for an estimated revenue of construction sales tax from 
large projects. He asked if we can anticipate those in the future. Construction is 15-25% 
of total sales tax according to Mr. Rodenbach. 
 
Councilmember Perrow voiced concern with the proposed Public Works facility; he 
brought up the vacant CenturyLink building as an option.  Mr. Langhelm responded that 
the proposed building equals $282 per square foot, adding that site development, 
furniture, and equipment raises the cost. He spoke his support of the proposed facility, 
adding that we still have to build improvements whether or not we build a new facility. 
 
Councilmember Payne asked if we have done a value engineering exercise on this 
design.  Mr. Langhelm said there has been no recent study, but the architect brought in 
information back in 2014. He said the well’s on-site generator is not included in this 
cost; that would be additional if we move to another sight. Mr. Langhelm explained 
where the funds would be taken: General Fund, Water, Storm, and bonds. 
 
Councilmember Malich asked questions about funding for Lift Station 17, the property 
acquisition, and cost to design. He suggested this is a place to trim the budget and wait 
for the developers to come together to build. Councilmember Perrow agreed.  
Councilmember Payne shared the history for this to encourage economic development 
during the recession.  Darrell Winans spoke in support of moving forward with the 
design for future need of the public works decanting needs. Greg Foote added that the 
current system is insufficient. 
 
After discussion, Councilmembers Malich, Arbenz, Perrow, and Lovrovich supported the 
delay of the design, and Councilmembers Ekberg, Payne, and Kadzik voiced support to 
leave it in. 
 
Councilmember Payne asked to discuss the proposal to support a mental health facility. 
Mr. Williams responded that $40,000 each year has been proposed to come from non-
departmental.  There was a question of what other cities have committed so far.  
 
Councilmember Arbenz made a plea for support for this proposed facility and 
Councilmember Payne agreed and said Gig Harbor should be a leader in this effort. He 
made a recommendation to extend the commitment to an additional $40,000 and 
consider a fourth year to commit to $150,000. Councilmember Ekberg recommended 
waiting to see the participation from other members of the community.   
 
Rich Petrich, CHI Franciscan said that they appreciate the consideration by Gig Harbor. 

Consent Agenda - 2f 
2 of 5

avca:5aa6496e-2a2e-4521-997b-d9e686def6a6@00:39:54
avca:5aa6496e-2a2e-4521-997b-d9e686def6a6@01:32:05
avca:5aa6496e-2a2e-4521-997b-d9e686def6a6@01:36:59


Page 3 of 5 
 

Mr. Weyerhaeuser added that Pierce County’s participation is dependent upon the 
passage of a tax increase. He said the ask for funding was roughly based on 
population.   
 
Mayor Guernsey said $40,000 a year seemed to be a reasonable amount to commit at 
this time.  Councilmembers continued to discuss.  Councilmember Kadzik suggested a 
compromise of $50,000 a year for biennium and to revisit it in a year or two.  
 
Councilmember Malich said he likes either 2 or 4 year commitment. He said when the 
county decided perhaps we can switch to their methodology providing at the sales tax 
level.  Mayor Guernsey said we will revise the budget upward to $50,000 each year for 
the next two years. 
 
Councilmember Payne asked for clarification on how many officers are being requested.  
Chief Busey responded that the original request was three and two over the biennium.  
This was revised to three and one.  He responded to questions and explained that they 
are working as efficiently as possible.  
 
Councilmember Arbenz voiced frustration with major retailers. Chief Busey explained 
that they are addressing these concerns and talked about organized retail theft gangs. 
He addressed questions regarding attrition if the economy tanks.  
 
Councilmember Ekberg voiced his concern with adding personnel.  He asked for the 
revised budget as soon as possible before the hearing, adding that he will be making 
suggestions to not fund all the requests. He said he would also like more budget 
parameters and looking at efficiencies and systems. He said bonding may be the best 
way to fund capital projects but it doesn’t address the growing disparity between 
continued personnel benefit cost and property and sales tax revenues. He commented 
that the Finance Committee should determine an appropriate Ending Fund Balance and 
Strategic Reserve Fund contribution. 
 
Councilmember Payne concurred, commenting that staff is in a tough position, but there 
needs to be thought of how to do our jobs more efficiently and be fiscally responsible. 
He said we have to address growth, but difficult decisions will need to be made. He 
talked about shifting away from adding FTEs and looking at contracting certain services 
or projects. He said he doesn’t want to have to cut positions and wants to proceed 
cautiously. 
 
Councilmember Perrow also agreed, saying that a way to look at efficiencies is the 
Latimore Study.  
 
Councilmember Arbenz voiced concern is new officer has a lot of associated costs. 
Chief Busey responded that we need the resources now. 
 
Mayor Guernsey asked if any specific studies could be identified. Councilmember 
Payne said a series of changes have been proposed and suggested that staff review 
what has been proposed and bring back a revised document in one binder. 
 
Chief Busey asked if body cameras should be eliminated. Council concurred that this 
should be kept in. He then responded to questions about the radar signs. 
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Mr. Rodenbach asked if the public hearing on the budget should be delayed from 
November 14th. Councilmember Perrow asked for different scenarios for assumptions 
for revenue projections. 
 
Jennifer Kester commented that the growth data is clear for next two years. 
Councilmembers discussed taking a conservative approach and adjusting outward 
accordingly.  
 
Paul Rice talked about the immediate need for backlog of 2000 permits already paid for 
and that will take two years at least. Councilmember Perrow proposed moving the 
excess building department revenue into the Strategic Reserve Fund and use as 
needed rather than using it to balance the budget. 
 
Jeff Langhelm addressed reducing projects and transferring the funds to a needed 
Parks Maintenance position. He explained that many of the positions are funded by 
Stormwater and Water Utilities projects. If you remove the projects the burden is 
transferred to the General Fund. 
 
Councilmember Payne responded by saying if we have the ability to do a project more 
efficiently by a contractor then we should be doing that.  
 
Councilmember Kadzik disagreed with comments on hiring. We are two years into the 
growth. There has been a lot of preparation from staff on growth; everything indicates 
that we’ve had that growth spurt and are working with the same number of people as 
two years ago and it’s not adequate.  He said he can’t speak to capital projects, but as 
far as hires he said we do need them. They’ve already pared it down in order to get by 
and he would support the staffing recommendations. 
 
Chief Busey reminded the group that the cost of cars and radar monitors is spread over 
7 or 7 years. 
 
There were no further budget comments. 
 

3. Legal Services Contracts.  City Administrator Ron Williams addressed the cost of 
legal services. He asked if Council had any proposed changes to the existing contracts 
and answered questions. 
 
Councilmember Ekberg said he is not familiar with the prosecutor or the other ones, but 
Ogden Murphy Wallace fees seem reasonable and he is happy with the product. He 
said that the Lobbyist are a specialized contract.  
 
Mr. Williams is bringing those to council soon. He continued to say that he and Stacy 
Colberg are working looking into RFP for defense attorneys next year. 
 
Jenn Kester added that they have discussed select increases in fees for cost recovery 
on legal costs. 
 
Councilmember Perrow commented that court is a rather large expense with a 
questionable benefit. It would be helpful to see different approaches to these services 
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and what can be done to reduce the long-term liabilities. Councilmember Arbenz added 
that he would support ways to cost verses benefit options; perhaps look at contracting 
certain aspects of court.  
 
Stacy Colberg  responded that there have been studies done showing there are no cost 
savings by sending our cases elsewhere.  The conclusion was we would be doing a 
disservice to our defendants by moving court.   
 
Councilmember Ekberg provided a brief history of past studies. He said perhaps the 
County would like a presence out here now. 
 
Ms. Colberg explained that they are working at capacity now and have tried different 
things over the past two years to gain efficiencies.  By adding more officers they may 
not be able to contain court to one day a week.  Mr. Williams added that moving jail 
services to Sunnyside is saving us money.  
 
Councilmember Arbenz asked what the percentage of the defendants are our citizens. 
Ms. Colberg responded that a majority of the defendants are not from Gig Harbor. There 
was discussion on someone ticketed on Highway 16. 
 
Adjourned:  There were no further comments and the meeting adjourned at 7:54 p.m. 
 
 
 
        Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
             
        Molly Towslee, City Clerk 
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2016 COMPREHENSIVE PLAN

AMENDMENT PACKAGE - REVISED

November 14, 2016

City Council Public Hearing



TONIGHT’S PUBLIC HEARING

 2016 Comprehensive Plan Amendment Package

 Staff presentation on revised application 

 PL-COMP-15-0001 w/ PL-DEV-15-0002 – Smith Land Use 

Map Amendment & Development Agreement

 Open Public Hearing 

 Smith Land Use Map Amendment & Development Agreement 

– Revised

 Arts Commission Text Amendment

 Mixed Use Designation 

 Questions from City Council 



CRITERIA FOR APPROVAL

 All Comprehensive Plan Amendments must meet 
the City’s adopted Criteria for Approval under Gig 
Harbor Municipal Code 19.09.170. 

 Consistent with adopted goals, policies and objectives

 Consistent with State and local laws, Countywide 
planning policies

 Will not adversely impact the ability to provide public 
facilities and services. 

 Advances the public interest. 

 Adequate infrastructure is in place or planned to serve 
the expected development. 

 Area is physically suitable for the allowed land uses. 

 Does not create a demand to change land use 
designations of other properties. 



SMITH COMPREHENSIVE PLAN LAND USE MAP

AMENDMENT PL-COMP-15-0001 & PL-DEV-15-0002

 Revised Application: Amend the land use designation of 

three parcels totaling 16.71 acres located at 6302 112th 

Street. 

 Current Designations: Employment Center, Commercial 

Business and Residential Low.

 Proposed Designation: Residential Medium. 

 Associated Development Agreement: Limit to a maximum 

of 100 units under Medium Density Residential zoning (R-

2), ensures buffers shown in post-mining grading plan, 

limits vehicular access to one access point off 112th street. 

 R-2 Standards: 4-6 du/na; single-family and duplex 

permitted; triplex and fourplex conditional use.

 Current Use: Gravel mining operation with portions that are 

vacant.



MAP OF AREA UNDER REQUEST

(OUTLINED IN BLACK)



RECENT HISTORY OF AREA

 Annexed into the City in 2009.

 Gravel Mine operation approved under Pierce 

County.

 Pierce County had property designated an 

equivalent to the City’s industrial Employment 

Center.

 In 2015, under Ordinance No. 1322 City Council 

amended the Land Use of the approximately 8.07 

acres of Residential Low from Employment Center 

against the property owners request. 



USES CURRENTLY ALLOWED

 Commerical/Business Land Use

 C-1/B-1/B-2 Zoning Districts – Highest intensity 
commercial uses in City. Generally found on the 
Westside (Uptown, Safeway complex, Main and Vine) of 
the City. 

 Employment Center Land Use

 Employment District Zoning – Highest intensity 
industrial uses in City. 
 Permit outright industrial level 2 uses (nuisance factors of 

noise, light, glare, odors, particulate emissions and hazardous 
waste). 

 Residential Low Land Use

 R-1 Zoning District – Single Family Dwellings only. 
Lowest intensity zoning district in City. 



CROSS SECTION OF CURRENT MINING

PERMIT



REQUIRED POST-MINING GRADING PLAN

PROVIDED BY APPLICANT



MAP SHOWING BUFFER WITH EXISTING

ZONING DISTRICTS



MIXED USE DESIGNATION – LAND USE MAP

AMENDMENT PL-COMP-15-0003

 Request for Consideration: Remove the Mixed Use 

designation and replace with appropriate land use 

designations that aligned with existing zoning 

districts. 





ARTS COMMISSION – TEXT AMENDMENT

PL-COMP-15-004

 Request for Consideration: The City’s Arts Commission has 

proposed amending text in the Parks, Recreation and Open Space 

Element of the Comprehensive Plan to support the Arts Commission 

work program. Proposed changes are focused around Goal 11-10 of 

the Element and its associated policies. 

 Criteria for Approval required per GHMC 19.09.170 

is met. 

 Planning Commission Recommendation to approve 

text amendment.  
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City Council Public Hearing



TONIGHT’S PUBLIC HEARING

 2016 Comprehensive Plan Amendment Package

 Staff presentation on revised application 

 PL-COMP-15-0001 w/ PL-DEV-15-0002 – Smith Land Use 

Map Amendment & Development Agreement

 Open Public Hearing 

 Smith Land Use Map Amendment & Development Agreement 

– Revised

 Arts Commission Text Amendment

 Mixed Use Designation 

 Questions from City Council 



CRITERIA FOR APPROVAL

 All Comprehensive Plan Amendments must meet 
the City’s adopted Criteria for Approval under Gig 
Harbor Municipal Code 19.09.170. 

 Consistent with adopted goals, policies and objectives

 Consistent with State and local laws, Countywide 
planning policies

 Will not adversely impact the ability to provide public 
facilities and services. 

 Advances the public interest. 

 Adequate infrastructure is in place or planned to serve 
the expected development. 

 Area is physically suitable for the allowed land uses. 

 Does not create a demand to change land use 
designations of other properties. 



SMITH COMPREHENSIVE PLAN LAND USE MAP

AMENDMENT PL-COMP-15-0001 & PL-DEV-15-0002

 Revised Application: Amend the land use designation of 

three parcels totaling 16.71 acres located at 6302 112th 

Street. 

 Current Designations: Employment Center, Commercial 

Business and Residential Low.

 Proposed Designation: Residential Medium. 

 Associated Development Agreement: Limit to a maximum 

of 100 units under Medium Density Residential zoning (R-

2), ensures buffers shown in post-mining grading plan, 

limits vehicular access to one access point off 112th street. 

 R-2 Standards: 4-6 du/na; single-family and duplex 

permitted; triplex and fourplex conditional use.

 Current Use: Gravel mining operation with portions that are 

vacant.



MAP OF AREA UNDER REQUEST

(OUTLINED IN BLACK)



RECENT HISTORY OF AREA

 Annexed into the City in 2009.

 Gravel Mine operation approved under Pierce 

County.

 Pierce County had property designated an 

equivalent to the City’s industrial Employment 

Center.

 In 2015, under Ordinance No. 1322 City Council 

amended the Land Use of the approximately 8.07 

acres of Residential Low from Employment Center 

against the property owners request. 



USES CURRENTLY ALLOWED

 Commerical/Business Land Use

 C-1/B-1/B-2 Zoning Districts – Highest intensity 
commercial uses in City. Generally found on the 
Westside (Uptown, Safeway complex, Main and Vine) of 
the City. 

 Employment Center Land Use

 Employment District Zoning – Highest intensity 
industrial uses in City. 
 Permit outright industrial level 2 uses (nuisance factors of 

noise, light, glare, odors, particulate emissions and hazardous 
waste). 

 Residential Low Land Use

 R-1 Zoning District – Single Family Dwellings only. 
Lowest intensity zoning district in City. 



CROSS SECTION OF CURRENT MINING

PERMIT



REQUIRED POST-MINING GRADING PLAN

PROVIDED BY APPLICANT



MAP SHOWING BUFFER WITH EXISTING

ZONING DISTRICTS



MIXED USE DESIGNATION – LAND USE MAP

AMENDMENT PL-COMP-15-0003

 Request for Consideration: Remove the Mixed Use 

designation and replace with appropriate land use 

designations that aligned with existing zoning 

districts. 





ARTS COMMISSION – TEXT AMENDMENT

PL-COMP-15-004

 Request for Consideration: The City’s Arts Commission has 

proposed amending text in the Parks, Recreation and Open Space 

Element of the Comprehensive Plan to support the Arts Commission 

work program. Proposed changes are focused around Goal 11-10 of 

the Element and its associated policies. 

 Criteria for Approval required per GHMC 19.09.170 

is met. 

 Planning Commission Recommendation to approve 

text amendment.  
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